
Q&A on safe food in markets 

General questions 

1. What is the role of food safety authorities in relation to markets?

It is the role of governments to check that food handling, storage, transportation and preparation of 
food in markets is carried out in accordance with national rules and regulations. This includes clarifying 
roles and responsibilities among food safety agencies, allocating adequate resources, assessing risk 
factors for risk management and enforce legal requirements. Governments may also support the 
improvement of market environments and infrastructure, invest in training of vendors and education of 
consumers and share risk communication messages, in particular during outbreaks. 

2. What is the role of food producers supplying food to markets?

Food producers hold the ultimate responsibility for food safety. The management of food safety risks 
starts during production and follows through the entire food chain. It is the responsibility of food 
producers to use veterinary medicines responsibly. Overuse and misuse of antimicrobials is one of the 
factors leading to the emergence and spread of antimicrobial resistance.  Antimicrobial-resistant 
bacteria in animals may be transmitted to humans via food and constitute a serious health threat. 
Producers must comply with all applicable national regulations and follow available guidelines. 

3. How can food vendors in markets contribute to reduce food safety risks?

Poor environmental sanitation, inadequate infrastructure and improper food handling are the main food 
safety risk factors in markets. Risks are often amplified by inadequate storage for all ingredients, cross-
contamination through limited storage, preparation space and possible undercooking of raw 
ingredients. Food vendors can help reduce food safety risks by keeping hands and all food contact 
surfaces and utensils clean; separate live animals and raw foods of animal origin from ready-to-eat food; 
If selling ready-to-eat food, cook thoroughly (70°C) and keep at appropriate temperatures (hot foods hot 
and cold foods cold) and enroll in training on safe food handling. In addition, food vendors should 
manage their waste and protect market areas and food from environmental hazards. 

4. What is the role of consumers in reducing food safety risks?

As the last step in the food chain, consumers play a critical role in reducing food safety risks. Consumers 
are responsible for making healthy and safe food choices and for following good food hygiene practices. 
This includes applying the WHO Five Keys to Safer Food, which are: 1) Keep clean by washing hands and 
all food contact surfaces and utensils; 2) Separate live animals and raw foods of animal origin from fresh 



produce and ready-to-eat food; 3) If selling ready-to-eat food, cook thoroughly (70°C); 4) Keep food at 
safe temperatures (hot foods hot and cold foods cold); and 5) Use safe water and raw materials 

5. Do food inspectors need to wear any protective equipment when working in a market place?

In the course of conducting a food inspection, food inspectors routinely wear protective equipment. 
There is no need for additional protective equipment to be used. The primary focus of the additional 
hygiene and sanitation measures implemented by food businesses should be on keeping the COVID-19 
out of their businesses. COVID-19 virus will only enter business premises when an infected person 
enters, or contaminated fomites are brought into the premises. Food safety authorities should consider 
reducing the frequency of food inspections during this pandemic. If food inspectors continue to carry 
out food inspections, they will need to demonstrate that they are free from infection, they will need to 
practice physical distancing while in the food premises, wash hands before and after entering the food 
premises and practice good coughing/sneezing etiquette.     

COVID-19 related questions 

6. Can I get COVID-19 from food or from being in contact with food animals?

There is currently no evidence that people can catch COVID-19 from food, food packaging or that food 
animals could be a possible route for transmission of COVID-19 to humans. COVID-19 is a respiratory 
illness and the transmission route is through person-to-person contact and through direct contact with 
respiratory droplets generated when an infected person coughs or sneezes.  

It is not necessary to disinfect food packaging materials, but hands should be properly washed after 
handling food packages and before eating. 

Studies are underway to better understand the susceptibility of different animal species to the COVID-
19 virus and to assess infection dynamics in susceptible animal species. Additional information can be 
found on the website of the World Organisation for Animal Health (OIE). 

7. How to wash fruits and vegetables?

It is sufficient to wash fruit and vegetables with potable water. There is no need to add any chemicals. 

8. What precautions should consumers take in grocery stores?

Consumers should maintain a safe physical distance of at least one metre from all other shoppers and 
staff while queuing before entering the store and while shopping in the store. If a trolley or basket is 
used while shopping, sanitize the handle before and after use. Hands should be sanitized before 
entering the store. Practice good coughing/sneezing etiquette while in the store. Avoid touching mouth, 

https://www.oie.int/en/scientific-expertise/specific-information-and-recommendations/questions-and-answers-on-2019novel-coronavirus/


nose or eyes during shopping. Minimise direct hand contact with food by using available tongs and 
serving utensils. Use contactless payment rather than cash/notes (where feasible).  

9. What is the best household disinfectant for surfaces?

Regular household cleaning and disinfection products will effectively eliminate the virus from household 
surfaces.  For cleaning and disinfecting households with suspected or confirmed COVID-19 cases - 
surface virucidal disinfectants, such as 0.05% sodium hypochlorite (NaClO) and products based on 
ethanol (at least 70%), should be used. 

10. Is it still safe to go to food markets, including animal markets and wet markets?

In terms of COVID-19, the most important measures to take is 1) keep physical distance, 2) wash or 
sanitize hands frequently and 3) follow good respiratory and cough etiquette. For more 
recommendations on how to minimise the risk of transmission of emerging pathogens in wet markets, 
see the WHO recommendations to reduce risk of transmission of emerging pathogens from animals to 
humans in live animal markets or animal product markets. 

11. What is known about the transmission of COVID-19 via the faecal/oral route?

Some COVID-19 patients have been identified with viral RNA or live infectious virus present in faeces. At 
the same time, some studies have shown contamination of toilets with viral RNA from the COVID-19 
virus. This may suggest that faecal–oral transmission possibly constitute an alternative route of 
transmission. 

However, so far, there are no reports or any evidence of faecal-oral transmission 
https://apps.who.int/iris/rest/bitstreams/1274400/retrieve and there is no evidence on survival of the 
COVID-19 virus in water or sewage https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/risk-comms-
updates/update-21-epi-win-covid-19-transmission-q-a.pdf?sfvrsn=796a4b2b_2 Based on the structure 
of the virus, it probably does not survive long. 

12. Should I wear gloves while grocery shopping and disinfect food products when I get home?

The most important measures to prevent infection include keeping one meter distance from others, 
washing your hands frequently, practicing coughing and sneezing hygiene, and regularly disinfecting 
potentially contaminated surfaces. Gloves do not prevent infection if you touch a contaminated surface 
and then then touch your face with the gloves. 

There is low likelihood of transmission through food products, however, normal food safety measures 
should be taken, including washing hands before and often during food preparation.  
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